From: cwal989@sbcglobal.net

Sent: Monday, June 12, 2017 7:10 PM

Subject: [External] Museum Closing

To: Gardner, Mike <mgardner@riversideca.gov>

Mike - Attached is my response to the report Alex included in the agenda packet for the Riverside
Metropolitan Museum Board meeting on Wednesday, Junel4th. | will be providing copies to the Board
members and any of the public which may be attending.

In addition to the concerns | have mentioned in the response, | can't help but think this is either an example of
amazingly poor work on the part of the City Manager's office or the result of that office having already

formulated a plan that it is unwilling to share with the Board and the public. The rationale for closing the
museum for three years, one can assume, exists some place, but certainly not in this report.

Cheers, Chuck

Sent from Windows Mail



Response to “Need To Shutter The Museum...”

The Acting Museum Director has shared an abundance of verbiage relating to problems and
concerns at the Riverside Metropolitan Museum. The report provides clear information on the
process of selecting a new Director, as proposed by the museum consultants hired to evaluate
the museum several months ago. If this process begins in mid-June, as suggested by the
consultants, the new director should be selected by the first of November.

What the report fails to do is follow this good example by providing a time line for resolving any
of the problems noted in either the consultants’ evaluation or the suggestions of the AAM
accreditation team report. In addition there is no connection made between the problems
noted by the consultants and the AAM team and a closure of the building, much less one for a
three year period.

The Acting

Director calls for focus on the Harada House, completing a collections inventory, fixing internal
systems and processes, initiating the search for director, and beginning planning for museum
renovation and possible expansion. While all of these are lofty goals, NONE require a closure of
the building. These are all program and administrative needs, not building renovation or
construction. Indeed, even the planning for building changes is not suggested until a new
director has been in place.

At some point there may well be the need to shut the museum for a period of time, but it
should be linked to a specific project, not a pie in the sky number of years. This report finds it
more convenient to focus on the negative than to provide a program for positive progress.
Nobody denies there are problems, but simply reiterating them without presenting a program
to fix them is a waste of time for all of us.

Let’s assume all of the Acting Director’s concerns are legitimate. If so, the following questions
arise.

1. Has the collection survey, which was described in one of the reports as an “immediate”
need, been started?
a. What inventory system has been selected
b. How much information will that system allow for input
c. How many staff and at what level will be/are involved in the inventory
2. What are the internal systems which need to be fixed?
a. Who will be responsible for the fix
b. How long will it take for the fix
c. What are the specific goals of the fix



One logical answer to these questions might be that they would be addressed by a new
Director. However, this report does not state that would be the case.

If the Acting Director has something more concrete in mind for what he thinks should happen
to the current building and how long it would take to accomplish the task, now would be a good
time to share that with the public. The current report to the Riverside Metropolitan Museum
Board presents an unsupported suggestion for a three year closure and a list of known
problems without a proposed program to resolve them.

Chuck Wilson
Riverside Metropolitan Museum Board Member

June 2017



From: Darleen DeMason <demason@ucr.edu>

Date: June 26, 2017 at 3:55:40 PM PDT

To: "Soubirous, Mike" <msoubirous@riversideca.gov>, "MacArthur, Chris" <CMacArthur@riversideca.gov>,
<jperry@riversideca.qov>

Subject: [External] Sudden layoff of Kevin Hallaran at the Metropolitan Museum

Dear Councilmen,

I am deeply concerned about the sudden layoff of Kevin Hallaran, Archivist at the Metropolitan
Museum. | have come to have a wonderful relationship with Kevin over the past year. It started last fall
when | called the Museum to ask for an historical article about John Muir and his visits to Riverside. My
husband and | had seen a Muir exhibit in the Museum, which we frequent often, and | wanted a "follow-
up" for Victoria AveNews.

Kevin wrote a delightful, playful but extremely well researched and important article on both John Muir
and Riverside's first Urban Forester, John Reed. They were great friends. It was the lead story in that
issue - Winter issue of this year. The issue is attached. You will also note the superb illustrations that he
provided for the article from our City's extraordinary archive collection. In fact, he provided at least 3X
as many pictures and allowed me to pick my favorites. A short version of this story was wildly popular
on our Facebook page and garnered over a thousand views.

For the subsequent issue of Victoria AveNews (Spring 2017), | made arrangements with local historian,
Joan Hall who wrote another delightful article entitled "Victoria Avenue Withour Rails" which was the
lead story. Because Joan could not provide any illustrations for the article, | contacted Kevin again. He
was pleased and enthusiastic about providing archival pictures to help illustrate the article. Again, he
provided many more pictures than could be used and helped me (with background on each illustration)
pick out the most appropriate. | acknowledged his efforts at the end of that article. This newsletter is also
attached.

In the meantime, Kevin and | have discussed other topics that would be of interest to members of Victoria
Avenue Forever or just Avenue enthusiasts. We decided on an article about Franz Hosp who was an early
landscaper in Riverside and designed both Victoria Avenue and White Park, among many other lifetime
accomplishments. Kevin had worked with Dr. Dan Hays and the nonprofit called Victoria Avenue
Restoration Project on their successful grant proposal in 2000 to get approval in Sacramento and in
Washington DC to put Victoria Avenue on the Register of Historic Places. Kevin had contacted and
worked with an historian in San Francisco to provided details on Franz Hosp for the grant and was happy
to provide a version to us for publication. Unfortunately, Kevin had to hastily send a draft and

pictures. The draft is also attached. The article provides very significant information about this historic
Riverside figure, his family and their relationship to Riverside. | have not had the opportunity to discuss
this article further with Kevin, because he was suddenly terminated.

Victoria Avenue Forever has always felt that education of the citizens of Riverside is a significant
responsibility, not only of the current plantings but also of the Avenue's history and its intersection with
Riverside's history. The loss of our interactions with Kevin Hallaran and sealing of the Riverside's
Archives will seriously impair our ability to provide this City with significant and informative historical
articles in our newsletters. It is truly a shocking loss.

I do not understand why Kevin Hallaran was was laid off BEFORE any public dialog or City Council
discussion of the Metropolitan Museum which | understand is scheduled for July 11th. | appears that
discussions with citizens and their elected officials is not respected. | am personally opposed to

1



shuttering the Museum as well. My family has frequented it often for decades and there are always lots of
other patrons in the Museum on weekends when we are there.

Further, if the Museum needs to close for remodeling, Kevin should be allowed to continue his work in an
alternative location for the Community. Riverside's Archives belong to all of us and we should not be
prevented from access EVER. Also, Kevin's expertise is absolutely necessary for future upgrades of the
archives. He is an excellent archivist, is intimately familiar with the content, and is a wonderful liaison
with the community at large. | hope this poor, and untimely decision can be reversed and | can continue
my interactions with Kevin soon.

Thank you for your time,

Dr. Darleen A. DeMason, President
Victoria Avenue Forever
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John Muir’s “Delightful Introduction” to Riverside—by Kevin Hallaran,
Archivist, Riverside Metropolitan Museum

John Muir’s June 1907 visit to Riverside—his first—started with a disappointment
when the whole reason for the trip failed to materialize. Nevertheless, after the inauspi-
cious beginning, the trip offered a series of pleasant surprises waiting around virtually eve-
1y corner.

The excursion began on June 6 in Pasadena where Muir was visiting with his
friend, A. C. Vroman, photographer and founder of Pasadena’s premier bookstore (still
operating on Colorado Blvd. in 2017). Muir’s visits to southern California, especially late
in his life, were frequent, but have been overshadowed by his association with the north-
ern part of the state. Indeed, he worked on many writings while visiting the southland.
This particular trip to Riverside had the specific intent of meeting with Frank Miller of
Mission Inn fame. Miller had recently acquired the concession for a luxury hotel in Yo-
semite Valley from Miller’s acquaintance and Muir’s personal friend, President Theodore
Roosevelt. Muir was anxious to hear what Millet’s plans for the hotel entailed, and per-
haps to offer some helpful suggestions. Alas, a meeting was not meant to be, at least not
on this occasion: Miller, it turned out, was traveling in Scandinavia, Scotland and other
European destinations seeking inspiration for the Yosemite hotel. (Note: Miller’s Yosem-
ite hotel would never be built. Precarious financing, interminable negotiations, and Mil-
let’s own refusals to compromise on details all conspired to make the hotel an impossible
dream.)

Not to be undone, Muir and Vroman opted to see some of the sights of the city
beginning with a drive up the newly opened road to the top of the city’s major landmark,  John Muir (right) examines a

Mt. Rubidoux, in Vroman’s Magv;fell. As they rounded a turn near a large boulder they }1’;1{5; Z’ sg 011; %?g;;ﬁ;egjggg
caught sight one of the mountain’s several commemorative copper —cont. pg 3 Metraps Jiton Masenm Co lction)
Inside this issue: VAF receives state funding to plant trees—by Darleen DeMason
In January IVAF partnered with the Board of Casa Blanca Home of Neighborly Ser-
President’s Corner 5 vices (CBHNSY) and the Villegas Park Advisory Committee (I”"PAC) to submit a grant pro-
— = | posal to Sacramento to request funding to plant more than 100 trees in our City. We were
recently awarded the grant and we are actively working to commence the work. In this article
U AF Board p I describe the original problem that inspired the search for outside funding, the funding source
- ~ | and the trees that will be planted at the three sites: Victoria Avenue, Villegas Park and
Trucks on the Avenue 4 CBHNS. . L . .
- One of the many glories of Victoria Avenue is the ancient trees planted on the park-
ways. Among the most impressive trees planted were more than 300 eucalypts. Unfortunate-
Contributions to AE 2 |1 f the original trees have failed due to insect infestation (borers and lerp psyllids)
y, many of the origina p psyllids),
fungal infections, structural failures and lack of water. Reforestation of the parkway trees has
VAF Calendar of Events 8 | not been possible due a lack of irrigation for any young trees that could be planted for replace-
ments on many blocks. Therefore, IZ4AF looked for state funding to pay for —cont. on page 2
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President’s Corner

The year is roaring forward, and it is hard to keep up
with all the activities that I”.4F has on its plate. In October
we took over maintenance of the Dr. Lewis and Hal Snyder
Gardens. Lori Yates is the chair of the new Garden Commit-
tee. The rain has made life easier for us since there are vari-
ous irrigation issues that need attention, but the rain has also
promotes a phenomenal amount of weed growth. We had an
impromptu workday in the Lewis Garden (see pg 6) and we
plan to have one in the Snyder Garden soon.

I am excited about our feature story on John Muir’s
first visit to Riverside by a invited author from the Museum.

The ‘Save the Eucalypts’ project is going well and we
paid for a major trimming of two giant trees on the inbound
parkway between Horace and Anna. It was very exciting to
be a benefactor for these trees and I took quite a few pictures
of the trimming process (see pg 6 and our Facebook page for
more pictures). We have been so humbled by the donations
that our members have supplied for this project. A donation
form is printing on page 7, if you want to support evaluations
and remediation on additional blocks.

cont. pg 7 Grant
irrigation installation and for replacement trees.
Funding Source - The immediate source of our new grant is
CA ReLEAF (http://californiareleaf.org/) which is a
statewide alliance of community member organizations, like
IVAF. Among their activities, they provide grant funding for
an array of urban forestry projects that include tree educa-
tion, through training volunteers, and outreach or a combina-
tion of each. The funding of our project came to them from
the CA Department of Forestry and Fire Protection as part
of the California Climate Investment Program.
Current Project - In recent years grant funding through CA
ReLEAF has required demonstration of benefits for and col-
laborations with disadvantaged communities. Fortunately for
us, the parkway blocks most urgently in need of Ewcalyptus
replacements on Victoria Avenue are in the Casa Blanca
Neighborhood. These blocks are Washington to Madison,
both sides of the street and Madison to St. Lawrence on the
outbound side. On a very windy, threatening day, Robert
Filiar, Urban Forester, Maria Kostecki, Landscape Mainte-
nance Inspector, Doug Whitley and I walked these blocks,
identified trees that needed removal and locations for plant-
ing new trees. Doug was able to provide GPS coordinates
for each tree and map them on aerial photographs for the
grant proposal. Project Goals for this location: remove 6
unsafe Encalyptus trees, add irrigation to 5 parkway blocks and
plant 88 new Eucalyptus trees on March 11th,

We next looked for other locations within the Casa
Blanca community that needed trees. With help from the
City, we decided to include Villegas Park and the Casa Blanca
Home of Neighborly Services. Both of these locations have
significant importance to the Community. Casa Blanca

We are also excited to inform our members about a
new grant that we just obtained to plant 112 trees in River-
side at three locations. This will allow us to add irrigation
and plant 88 new Eucalyptus to reforest 5 relative empty
blocks where the original trees were removed and not re-
placed (see pg 1). This is our 4th and biggest grant so far and
will make a big impact on the 4 blocks in the historic section
of Victoria Avenue. We thank CA ReLLEAF for the funds.

You will notice on page 4 that we have received a
large number of memorial contributions over the past 3
months and we have recruited 2 new Board members.

On the last page we have an updated calendar of
events for the coming year, please come out and help us plant

|
those new trees! C A L I
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Home of Neighborly Service (CBHNS) has recently become
a non-profit, but has a long history as a City Community
Center providing services in the Casa Blanca community.
Board member, Doug Whitley and Robert Filiar attended a
CBHNS Board meeting to inquire about their interest in a
partnership with us and including their site for tree planting.
Since they were happy to participate, I worked with their
President, Jacob Hernandez to assess their needs. Project
Goals for this location: remove damaged shade tree from
grassy area and replace with a Red Flowering Gum; and add 7
Citrus trees, including 2 Valencia oranges, 2 Navel oranges, 2
tangerine trees and a lemon tree on Railroad Avenue.

Finally, we are plan-
ning another Victoria
Avenue Day for April
29th.

Planting Legend

Citrus tree planting sites.

Ash tree to be replaced

with red um
[] - Sae of future vegetable
) garden

»] Grant Applicant: Victoria Avenue Forever
Project Title: Planting Trees in the Casa Blanca
Community Map 7 of 7
Map Description: Casa Blanca Home of
Neighborly Service
Map creation date: November 2016
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Maps, like this one of CBHNS, were required for each site.

Villegas Park is a City Park that is located in the cen-
ter of the Casa Blanca Community. It is named —cont on page 7
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plaques. This particular plaque was dedicated to Henry E.
Huntington, owner of the Pacific Electric Railway whose
money had financed the building of Millet’s Mission Inn, col-
lector and financier of the Huntington Library and Botanic
Gardens, and who with Miller and others, was then develop-
ing Huntington Park, a subdivision on the lower slopes of
Mt. Rubidoux. Inscribed on the plaque were the words:
“Climb the mountains and get their good tidings. Nature's
peace will flow into you as sunshine flows into trees. The
winds will blow their own freshness into you, and the storms
their energy, while cares will drop off like antumn leaves.”
Familiar words to Mr. Muir. He had written them nearly fif-
teen years eatlier for his book, The Mountains of California.
Muir told the Riverside Enterprise about the climb up the
mountain the following day, saying, “The view is charming. 1
had never seen this country before and this was a delightful
introduction. The view from the top of the mountain is one
of the most characteristic that could be obtained.”
Touring other parts of the town, the two travelers

John Muir read-
ing the Hunting-
ton plaque on Mzt.
Rubidoux, 1907
Dedicated to
Henry E. Hun-
tington, a portion
of the copper
plaque included a
quote from John
Muir’s The Moun-
tains of California,
1894

® Avenue, then the long-
™ st such divided ave-

nue in the United
States. Vroman took Muit’s photograph as he stood ponder-
ing (who knows what) while staring at a palm tree on Magno-
lia Avenue (see photo on page 7). Perhaps he was comparing it
to the more familiar trees of the High Sierra .

Towards the end of the day, Muir and Vroman en-
countered Riverside’s tree warden, John Henry Reed. In the
photograph attributed to Vroman, Muir is seated in what is
presumably Vroman’s Maxwell. John Reed, who had been
almost completely deaf for most of his life, is listening to
Muir through his (Reed’s) ear trumpet. For those passing by,
the conversation probably didn’t need such an appliance.
Indeed, one passerby, Secretary May of the Chamber of
Commerce told the Daily Press:

“I have never heard anything that quite equaled the hour con-
versation between John Muir and J. H. Reed . . . These gen-

February 2017 Volume 25—No. 1
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tlemen got together last night near the Glenwood [aka
Mission Inn] and I had the pleasure of listening to their re-
marks. Mr. Muir did most of the talking and that is what Mr.
Reed wanted. He had called upon him to get information
regarding trees and surely something valuable was proffered
by the noted naturalist . . . I wish that everyone who has an
interest in trees and nature, in general, might have heard
Mr. Muir’s remarks.”

Some of Muir’s specific remarks to Reed were to
JB ==

D e s
s 2

John Muir and John Reed in Riverside, 1907

By successfully managing the orchards at his in-laws’ farm in
Martinez, California, Muir gained a reputation as a talented
horticulturalist. During his 1907 visit to Riverside, Muir
took time to meet and talk with John Henry Reed, who in
1904 had been designated “tree warden” for Riverside. (In
this photo, Muir is seen stopped in a car at Seventh and
Main streets in front of the Mission Inn. He is talking into
Reed’s “ear trumpet,” Reed having suffered from a hearing
disability since he was a young man.) Muit’s accounts of his
favorite tree species were so exciting that Reed remarked
that he “wished all the tree lovers in Riverside could have
seen and heard him.” (Attributed to A.C. Vroman. (From
the Riverside Metropolitan Museum Collection))

suggest possible tree plantings for the Rubidoux slopes, pet-
haps some he had seen growing on the dry mountain sides of
Australia. He also let it be known that he disliked pepper
trees immensely and that they belonged to a poisonous fami-
ly.

Muir and Vroman stayed the night at the Mission
Inn. Before leaving town to return to Pasadena the next
morning, Muir engaged in a conversation with State Assem-
blyman and local attorney, Miguel Estudillo. —cont on page 4
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from page 3—Muir Muir

and Estudillo were al-
ready acquainted with
each other. It was part-
ly due to Muit’s coaxing
that Estudillo had pre-
sented a bill to the As-
sembly to return the
Yosemite Valley to the
jurisdiction of the fed-
eral government, re-
moving it from the dis-
astrous management of
the State of California.
It was a pet measure of
Muir’s and its passage
in the assembly with
Estudillo’s guidance
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John Henry Reed
(832 to 1920) A
modest man, who
once described
himself as a “deaf
old farmer,” Reed
was an outstanding
naturalist and hot-
ticulturalist. By
serving as “tree
watden,” he made
Riverside the first
western city to
have an official
urban forest-

et. (Erom the River-
side Metropolitan
Musenm Collection)

created “a warm feeling” between the two men, as reported in the Riverside Daily

Press.

As 10:30 a.m. on June 7 rolled around, Muir and Vroman said their good-

byes, climbed back into the Maxwell, and left for Pasadena. Muir would return to
Riverside at least one more time before his death in 1914. In 1911, at the invitation
of Frank Miller, Muir took part in the Mission Inn’s First Conference on Peace and
Arbitration. Also in attendance were Muir’s friend John Burroughs [together they
were sometimes called “the two Johnnies”] and journalist Ida Tarbell, among other
notables. Three years later Muir would come down with pneumonia while visiting
his youngest daughter Helen in Daggett, east of Barstow. He was taken to a hospi-
tal in Los Angeles, where he died a few days later.

“When a man plants a tree, he plants himself. Every root is an anchor,
over which he rests with grateful interest, and becomes sufficiently calm to feel
the joy of living. He necessarily makes the acquaintance of the sun and sky. Fa-

2016-2017 Officers

Darleen DeMason, President and
Newsletter Editor

George Coon Jt., VP/CFO
Susan McClintock, Secretary
/Treasurer

Directors
William Bailey, Jr.
Marilyn Harris
Raul Jordan
Paco Licea
Jim Montgomery
Tom Payne
Jennifer Rechel
Kathy Swanson
Adam Timura
Doug Whitley
Tom Wilson
Lori Yates
Frank and Lynn Yost
Ex-officio Member
Robert Filiar

vorite trees fill his mind, and, while tending them like children, and accepting the
benefits they bring, he becomes himself a benefactor.”
---- Excerpt from Muir essay, The San Gabriel 1 alley, 1877

Trucks on Victoria Avenue —by Darleen DeMason

Recently a Frito-Lay truck hit a Peruvian Pepper tree on the Avenue near
Jane St. The impact of the truck was so great that the tree was completely de-
stroyed. I also recently saw a large big-rig with a beer advertisement on it run the
stop sign at Maude St. traveling more than 40 miles per hour. I am taking this op-
portunity to make sure our members are aware of the fact that commercial trucks
weighing more than 5 tons are banned from travel on the Avenue to protect our |
trees. Riverside Municipal Code Section 10.56.020 states: “When signs are erected &
giving notice thereof, no person shall operate any commercial vehicle exceeding '
ten thousand pounds (5 tons) gross weight at any time ....except that such vehicle
may be operated thereon for the purpose of delivering or picking up materials or
merchandise or the performance of services in connection with and in aid of a
property in the block, and then only by entering such street at the intersection
nearest the destination of the vehicle and proceeding thereon no farther than the
nearest intersection...” Please report any infractions to (951) 826-5311!

OVER 9 TONS
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Contributions
November - January 2017

Thank you to all who contributed to Victoria Avenne Forever.
Your gifts will be used to help protect and care for Riverside’s living
legacy — Victoria Avenue.

General Contributions and for trees/upkeep
Josephine Guzzetta, Nancy Hovdey, Robert & Susan Krieger,
Robert Lennox, Elayne Loht, Thomas Obrecht, Michael &
Georgie Raftery, Jenny Rechel, Karl Reibold, Margaret Robin-
son, Anthony Serra, Roger & Julie Slininger, Betty Springs

Endowment Fund
Charles Dutton Jr.

Save the Eucalypts
Leean Bitterolf, Elaine Ford, James & Shirley Sandoval, Cookie
Smith
Dammers Garden
Nancy Hovdey

Snyder Garden
Carole Stadelbacher, Giles
Waines

Lorraine Small Rose Garden
Harold & Mary White

Memorial Contributions

Recently there has been an outpouring of donations in
memory of Mark Ward: Lorraine Anderson, William & Rose-
mary Bailey, Alfred & Betty Jo Bonnett, Stephen & Liz Cun-
nison, Ann Dale, Ruthella Dole, Mt & Mrs Robert Duncanson,
Chatlie & Virginia Field, Dallas & Patricia Holmes, Betty Kelly,
Robert & Anita Kimmel, Gerry Marr, Carol Matulich, Mr &
Mr. Robert Michalka, Janice Mickelson, Mr & Mrs John Miller,
Pollyanna Miller, David & Barbara Moore, Linda Mullen, Mr &
Mrs Burdette Nelson, Basil & Barbara Pafe, Elizabeth Parks,
Christin Perry & David Fortune, Rosemarie Richardson, S.
Rothenberg-Gutierrez, Helen Timmons, Thompson & Colgate
LLP.

Continued outpouring of donations are coming in memory of
Clinton Marr: Howard & Joan Hall, Evelyn Guin, Carol Matu-
lich, Mr. & Mzts. John Miller.

Another outpouring of donations have come in memory of
Mary Thomas: Charles Dutton Jr., Howard & Joan Hall, Betty
Kelly, Mr. & Mrs. Darrel Lee, Carol Matulich, Janice Mickel-
son, Mr. & Mrs. John Miller.

Gerry Marr In Memory of Phil Washburn
Carol Matulich In Memory of Phil Washburn
Mr. & Mrs. John Miller In Memory of Dr. Robert Friend
Mr. & Mrs. John Miller  In Memory of Phil Washburn
Pollyanna Miller In Memory of Phil Washburn

Commemorative Tree Donations

Robert Lennox In Memory of Cathy Lennox

Lalla Neblett In Memory of John & Emily Neblett
Joan Miller In Memory of John Miller

Joan Miller In Memory of Jim Miller

Joan Miller In Memory of Art Miller

Mr. & Mrs. John Miller In Memory of Mark Ward

Walter & Elizabeth Parks In Memory of Mary Thomas

Lowanna Maxwell In Memory of Mark Ward

Riverside Alumnae In Memory of Clinton Marr
Chapter of Delta Delta Delta

Business Sponsorships

Albert A. Webb Associates
Paco the Realtor

AL B ERT A.

EBB

ASSOCIATTES

CO

The nealior

Your lliend in real egale. 4

LY vl

If you own a business, or know a busi-
ness, that would like to be a sponsor of
Victoria Avenue Forever,

Please let us know!!!!




Recent Events and Activities

Improptu Workday — December 10—A group of 1”AF
Board members and two general members (Dan Straus and
Nancy Hovdey) and one worker from Merchants worked in
the Dr. Lewis Garden. The two water wise Gardens (Hal
Snyder and Dr. Lewis) have been maintained by an outside
contractor hired by the IZAF Board. This contractor re-
signed after 5 years of service to us. During this time, many
of the shrubs have gotten overgrown and several trees have
not thrived. The new Garden Committee; Lori Yates, chair,
Jenny Rechel, Adam Timura and Darleen DeMason have
decided to have I”.AF maintain these Gardens ourselves un-
til we decide their future. We spent a little over two hours
removing overgrowth, dead branches and weeds. We thank
Public Works and our ex-gfficio Board member, Robert Filiar

calyx) trees on the inbound parkway between Horace and
Anna. This project was paid for by 4 members who
contributed to our ‘Save the Eucalypts’ Fund and was com-
missioned by the "Z4F Board. I thank the members of the
Committee, Doug Whitley, chair, Bill Bailey and Marilyn
Harris for overseeing the project.

The weather was perfect for tree trimming — sunny
and windless. The goal was to trim dead branches from two
trees on this parkway; the 3t and 10t trees from Horace.
Four workmen were present and three vehicles; a truck, a
chipper and a cherry-picker. The foreman was Curtis
Worth. They started with tree 3. Two workmen were hoist-
ed up in the “bucket” with a chain saw. Directing bucket
placement was a challenge because they had to avoid damag-
ing branches of the target tree and adjacent trees. The work-
men moved carefully into the canopy to areas of dead

for arranging for the City to provide a truck for hauling away branches. One workman held the branches and the other
debris and Jesus, who continued to work after we went

home. We removed a lot of biomass, but more work is
needed to tame this Garden. Thank you to all who helped.

‘Save the Eucalypts’ Activity — December 19" West
Coast Arborists showed up at Horace and Victoria Avenue

at 9AM to trim two centenarian Sugar Gum (Eucalyptus clado-

cut them with the chainsaw. If the area below the site was
clear, the severed branch could be carefully dropped to the
ground. If not, they accumulated the severed branches in
the “bucket” with them and moved out from the tree and
dropped them. After finishing tree 3, they moved to tree 10.
This tree required “climbing” to remove branches because
there was insufficient room for the boom. Trimming and
cleaning up took a full day of work. The cost was $2000.

A

Completion of work on this block requires removal
of two trees that are beyond repair and are a public hazard.
They are trees 6 and 7. The City of Riverside will fund this

activity. —cont on page 7.
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Enclosed is my tax-deducible gift to support ‘Save the Eucalypts’

My tax-deductible

contribution is for: Name Date _ /_/
_ $50 ___$75

_$100 ___ 8150 Address

_ %200 ___ $250

_$300 ___$500 City State Zip

Make Checks Payable to: Victoria Avenue Forever Send to: PO Box 4152, Riverside, CA 92514

—from pg 2 Grant for a former resident, Ysmael R. Villegas,
who was a Silver Star and Medal of Honor recipient for his
actions during WWIIL. The Villegas Park Advisory Commit-
tee (I'PAC) has citizen oversight responsibility for park pro-
grams and activities. I met with two members of Parks, Rec-
reation and Community Services employees, Lee Withers,
Senior Administrative Analyst and Andrew Emery, Park Su-
perintendent, and Robert Filiar to ascertain tree needs for the
Park. We determined that the greatest needs were the park-
ways on Esperanza Street, which had no trees, missing loca-
tions on parkways of Margarita Street, and the large tree
lawns on both sides needed more shade and flowering color.
Subsequently I met with I"PAC to inquire about their inter-
est in participating in planting these trees. They also agreed
to be a collaborator. Project Goals for this location: add
ten Crape Myrtle trees to parkways on HEsperanza Street, and
7 Jacaranda trees to the lawns and parkways of Margarita
Street.
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Small Rose Garden Workday — January 215t —T'wo students

from Gage Middle School (Riley Niemi, and August Strong),
three people from Kroger Foods (Marsha Martinez, Daniel
Hernandez and Geraldo Macies), Nancy Hovdey and 1.4F
Board members planted 42 roses, raked up debris and pulled
out palm seedling weeds in the Lorraine Small Rose Garden.
That Saturday was a perfect break between two rain events
which softened the soil in advance of planting and rained the
new roses in. Thank you to everyone who participated!

We were notified in January that our grant was ap-
proved. A community meeting to present the grant goals
and final planting dates will be hosted by CBHNS in Febru-
ary. Our first major planting workday will be on Victoria
Avenue on March 11t California Arbor Week. We will
plant 55 Eucalyptus trees between Washington and Ma